Queenstown Protest, 12 July 2005 – Summary of Events

By Sipho Mthathi, TAC Acting Director

On 12 July 2005, during a legal, peaceful protest at Frontier Hospital, Queenstown, Eastern Cape, police used unprovoked and excessive force on a crowd of more than 700 Treatment Action Campaign (TAC) members. Contrary to statements by government spokespersons, TAC activists lawfully assembled in order to deliver a memorandum to the Hospital’s chief executive officer, Mr. Lebo Mosia, regarding its unacceptably slow pace of the national antiretroviral (ARV) rollout programme (see enclosed memorandum).  Frontier Hospital was accredited to provide treatment in July 2004. 

Frontier is still the main site in Chris Hani district, where Eastern Cape Department’s  business plan estimates that more than 2000 people needed treatment last year alone.

In a report read to the Chris Hani District AIDS Council by Dr Jaxa regarding progress in Frontier hospital on June 30th, it was said that 192 people were receiving treatment at Frontier Hospital. Mr Mosia did not dispute this and could have done so. It was also reported at the same meeting to the AIDS Council. In addition, of the 142 people on waiting lists, more than 50 people have died unnecessarily while waiting for treatment.

In previous meetings with the hospital management including Mr Mosia, we had asked for a more consistent flow of information and whether the hospital could have community representation in its ARV task team. 

At that meeting, Mr Mosia had said that Frontier Hospital has capacity to put many more people on treatment. It thus did not make sense that so few people were receiving treatment at Frontier. Mr Mosia promised he would facilitate a meeting with Mrs Zepe, who manages the ARV rollout programme in the district. Mrs Zepe has refused to meet with TAC or give information on progress of the rollout. 

After two hours of discussion on 12 July, Mr. Mosia said that he could not commit to the ARV treatment demands proposed by TAC and People Living with HIV until he discussed the matter with the Eastern Cape Department of Health. Mr. Mosia then instructed police to remove the demonstrators.  Without provocation or the required warning, 20 police proceeded to forcibly disperse TAC members from the Hospital premises by beating the demonstrators, and shooting rubber bullets and spraying tear gas into the crowd. This excessive force left 16 TAC members wounded and in need of urgent medical care. A total of 54 people were injured and one activist remains in hospital.  Furthermore, TAC activists were verbally assaulted; for example, one policeman said to Khanyisa Mabindla, a woman protester “Go you bitches, you HIV positive people.” Ms Mabindla has prepared an affidavit to this effect. 

What we were asking for

The memorandum submitted on 12th July Frontier Hospital CEO stated the following:

· It requested an evaluation as to whether the programme was being properly managed and co-ordinated by the current manager and whether ineffective management wasn’t contributing to the slow progress,

· It pointed out that it was unacceptable that a year since its accreditation, the hospital was treating less than 300 people and asked that at least 20 people per month be added onto treatment.

· It requested for TAC and people living with HIV to participate in the Hospital ARV task Team

Summary of Frontier Hospital’s CEO Response to TAC Demands 

During 12 July 2005 Protest

On 19 November 2003, the National Department of Health agreed to make ARV treatment available through the public sector via provincial service points.  In this, the first phase of the Comprehensive Service Plan, 11 points of service were accredited to provide ARV treatment in the Eastern Cape.  

In the Chris Hani Municipality, Frontier Hospital was the first accredited service point and had five clinics to serve the public.

With respect to TAC demands there are three issues to be addressed:

1. Evaluation of the ARV rollout

The Hospital’s programme is currently very slow as it has only put on average one patient on ARVs per month. 

The hospital states that it has put an average of 27 patients per month on ARVs between January and June 2005.  The national average for similarly sized institutions and number of patients is between 25–35 patients per month.

This is confusing and hard to believe since in December 2004, the hospital reported that it had 183 people on treatment. We asked for an explanation for this. Did the hospital gave wrong statistics in December?

The hospital stated that the primary reason for this slow uptake is staff shortages, including doctors and pharmacists. The shortage of nurses, however, is the greatest challenge.  

We believe that constraints such as staff shortages are real and appreciate that hospitals and clinics across the country are finding creative solutions to resolve this. However, we feel that the person charged with managing the rollout, Mrs. Zepe, has been performing poorly. 

The hospital States that this is a management issue to be dealt with internally. We expect that it will be dealt with immediately so that we can then move on to deal with the hard constraints of staff shortages.

2. Another challenge that the hospital faces in its slow rollout performance is the fact that Frontier is the only designated Hospital in the district. 

TAC welcomes the fact that in the past two weeks, four more hospitals have been accredited in the district:  Glen Grey, Cala, All Saints, and Cradock.  According to Mr Mosia’s memo, the programme is meant to start there on 1 August 2005, and will make available a doctor once a week until more doctors have been hired to provide services.  

These positions were advertised in the Daily Dispatch on 18 July 2005.  Further posts are also being filled at the Hospital.

With regard to TAC’s demand to end the restriction of a “free flow of patients” from clinics, the Hospital recognises this as a management issue, which will be dealt with so that patients can more easily access services.

3. Access to ARV sites and feeders clinics

TAC began an education program whereby patients of the Hospital would receive HIV/AIDS information at designated times. This service eventually ended; however the Hospital has no objection to TAC returning to provide educational information.

This programme was terminated because we felt certain staff, including Mrs Zepe, did not welcome us at the hospital. TAC undertakes to communicate with the relevant health workers to ensure that the education resumes immediately. In addition, we undertake to assist with building a wellness clinic at the hospital and support ongoing education to persons already receiving treatment.

Hospital management is willing to set up monthly meetings in which community organizations will be welcome to discuss non-confidential matters with regard to the status of the Hospital’s rollout.  

Summary:  Meeting with Eastern Cape Health Deparment, Port Alfred, 27 July 2005

Present:

Health Department:

Mr Bevan Goqwana, MEC for health; Mrs Nomalanga Makwedini, Director of the HIV/AIDS Directorate; Dr Khan, Chief Director of health; Mr Boya, Superintended General of Health

TAC: Phillip Mokoena, Provincial Co-ordinator; Portia Ngcaba, Provincial Organiser, 

         Linda Mafu, National organiser; Siphokazi Mthathi, National Deputy Chairperson

The agenda for this meeting was as follows:  

As per letter requesting a meeting sent to TAC by MEC Goqwana, the main issues the department felt mandated to discuss were

· Queenstown Incident 

· Department’s concerns regarding TAC’s strategies and ways of operating

· TAC then added an agenda point on the state of the rollout in the province, which was the reason the Queenstown March of 12th July took place to begin with.

A difference between the health department and TAC? 

Dr Goqwana raised a concern that sometimes when people operate in the way TAC does, it leaves him with questions as to whether there is not another motive or agenda.

He said that things like marching and speaking to the media about disagreements is for him fighting, not engagement. 

He quoted examples where he felt he was affronted and humiliated. 

TAC delegates said TAC is a social movement, our intention is to engage government to make sure that it uses its resources properly to deliver on its constitutional mandate, not fight. That all of us are facing a situation where as much as we want the same outcome, it needs to be entrenched in all our operations that we are open to engage each other and receive feedback. Government officials must understand as well that there is currently little space for engagement between government and civil society and that we all have to make extra effort, in the spirit of Batho Pele and our democracy, to create and broaden those spaces.

We know by now that certain government officials have decided to take a certain view of  what TAC is and what it is trying to do.  The organisation could not be expected to apologise for wanting to see people with HIV able to access dignified health care services including medicines which can prolong their lives, and to see the right of all who live in SA to health care access fulfilled. 

TAC does not doubt that politicians, government and all its officials want the same thing. It is therefore suprising and indeed unfortunate, to the organisation that it is too often interpreted as oppositional.  TAC remains committed to ensuring that democratic governance is not a slogan but is practised. We are happy that at our meeting there was never a debate around whether we agree on that principle or not. 

To take this forward, we propose to work with the department  of health to host a workshop which could be expanded to other civil society groups, to which the department will supply key facilitators, to explain the organograms of  the department, the executive powers and areas of responsibility for each job category in the various tiers of government operation, from Provincial Department to Local Service Area managers, to hospital and primary care level management. What will also be useful at this workshop, is clarity on the department’s version of people’s participation as per the constitution, the freedom charter and Batho Pele and what the department understands by a people’s contract and partnership.

TAC will take responsibilities for the logistics.

TAC reiterated that it is not anti-government. It is pro-poor and believes that more can be done to improve service delivery. We want to ensure that the statement a “government of the people for the people by the people” has meaning.

It was unfortunate that sometimes the organisations questions are interpreted with suspicion and we are often treated like non-citizens and excluded because we have a “different way of interpreting partnership with government”.

We are committed to saving lives in the same way as government and the health department. 

On marching, protests and relationship with government (and ANC)

Delegates reminded that all its protests had been peaceful and legal, including the Queenstown one. 

That TAC will engage as much as it can, but where it is not evident that all avenues are being explored to ensure that we deal with challenges in a way that shows that we appreciate that each day’s delay is a life lost, then TAC will have to explore ways to highlight this unhappiness. 

Dr Goqwana’s made a statement that if people are unhappy with the ANC government they should exercise their vote to say that. The delegates responded that such a statement was not useful for the debate because people know that they can choose who governs them and how their country is governed and do not need anyone to tell them.

It was reiterated that the majority of TAC members are ANC members and not a single person, politician or even the NIA can produce evidence that TAC was promoting anti-ANC sentiment among its membership. TAC is a social movement of everyone and is non-partisan in the way it operates. It is a reality that the ANC is the party of government and it is unfortunate that the two get lumped together. TAC does its best to deal with government, but where ANC policies which are not useful are pushed inside government then TAC will deal with the ANC. Also, that some of the people sitting on the table voted ANC and did not make a mistake when they did that. 

The Queenstown incident:

TAC explained the reasons for the march, which included:

· We are frustrated with the hospital management’s refusal to give consistent information.

· Since its accreditation as a Treatment site in July 2004, Frontier had provided ARVs to less than 200 people. This is in contrast to a declaration by Mr Mosia at a meeting had by TAC representatives and himself on 5th May 2005, that the hospital “had capacity to place more people on treatment”.

· We explained that follow up correspondence with the hospital asked for detailed reasons why the waiting lists were growing and stating the concern that we knew that at least 54 people had died waiting for treatment. 

Concerns regarding ways of operating:

Both TAC and the department raised problems regarding flow of information. The department particularly stressed that it had a problem with the way TAC had dealt with its officials, including the MEC’s “humiliation by a TAC representative, Sipho Mthathi, at a TAC People’s Health Conference last year”. 

Sipho Mthathi explained that no insults came from her mouth, but she responded to the MEC’s speech which pointed out the historical disadvantage of the province as a reason why the department was struggling with service delivery. Sipho Mthathi’s response to the MEC can be attained from TAC’s reports should the department want to satisfy itself.

However, on the matter, it was agreed by both sides that we needed to move past previous incidents, because if we are to dwell on that we will be failing in all our duty, to ensure that the lives of South Africans are improved. 

Dr Goqwana requested a personal meeting with himself and Sipho Mthathi, to which Ms Mthathi agreed. Dr Goqwana declared his commitment to communicate and engage communities, even the TAC and to intervene where people request his intervention as political head of health in the province. He restated that people can call him on his cell phone and that he will avail himself to listen and resolve people’s concerns, whoever and whereever they are.  

TAC welcomed this again and asked that the MEC urge other department officials to adopt a similar attitude, because often problems arise because government officials refuse to give basic public information and often interpret people’s requests for information as traps. It was noted that this attitude does not foster the spirit of Batho Pele and went against democratic ways of governing. 

He also advised the TAC delegation that the legislature was available for people as a forum to raise their concerns and there is no reason why people should not go to the legislature. 

On this, TAC delegates pointed out that they often hoped that the department and its officials could resolve issues themselves and the fact that they had not gone to the legislature was because they did not want the department to feel that they were going over the heads. The delegates agreed that it would engage with the provincial legislature more in future, but that TAC wanted to work with the Departments of Health.

Dr. Goqwana stated that everyone present at the meeting is concerned about the citizens of South Africa (SA). Problems between the groups include the fact that Dr. Goqwana sensed that TAC had an agenda and did not want to cooperate. He stated that their door is open.  He invited TAC to come and tell the DoH what the problems are. He stated that they are not only dealing with HIV but with the general health of the province. The EC inherited a bad health system. He offered to move forward together with TAC.

Other matters regarding roll out in Queenstown

Ms Mthathi asked Mrs Makwedini to clarify the status of a letter which came from Mrs Klass stating that no new patients were to be entered into the rollout programme. Was this a moratorium on treatment or just a temporary measure to facilitate management and has the moratorium been lifted?

Letter from Ms Klaas ordering no new patients 

Ms Makwedini stressed that such a letter had not been brought to her attention and it did not have official status. She said that there was no moratorium on initiating new patients in Frontier or anywhere else in the provincial sites.

TAC reported that rumours had been making rounds that Dr Goqwana had requested the NIA to investigate TAC and if that were true, asked what he needed to know about TAC which he felt he could not find out by asking. TAC said that it did not believe this rumour but wanted clarity it so that the doubts do not persist. 

Dr Goqwana denied this allegation, saying he had not spoke to the NIA for a long time since there were allegationa against him in 2002. He reported that the NIA on occasion reports to ministers and that they do get reports but there was to his knowledge no investigation by NIA ordered by him.

How do we make democracy work and how do people participate in governance and access their government officials?

Many questions were raised regarding how people access government officials, how people bring their questions to the government they have elected and the concern that when people voice their unhappiness and bring their issues to government officials, that is interpreted by government officials as a vote of no-confidence and officials then close off doors for certain community groups because of this.

Dr Khan reiterated that he had sent a letter to TAC saying the organisation can access health facilities provided they were not accessing information for research purposes because in that case they would have to go through the research and ethics committee.

TAC said that at this stage, it was not doing any formal research, but  that it was evaluating whether medicines were available in facilities and mostly wanted to access public facilities to build relations with health care workers and do education and explore other ways of lending support to the health facilities.

Dr Khan said he would send the letter of permission to District health managers.

Treatment and waiting list

The TAC delegation asked for an explanation about the waiting lists, stating that several persons in Chris Hani for instance had been on waiting lists for longer than 4 months.  

The MEC said he was confused by the waiting list story and requested Mrs Makwedini to explain. 

Mrs Makwedini explained that the patient preparedness period is usually 3-4 weeks after a person has been screened to ensure that they need treatment. She explained that sometimes a person needs to be treated for underlying illnesses including TB. That the guidelines recomment waiting until a person is stable before initiating them on treatment. 

The delegates stated that they understood the guidelines and they were querying why people who had been waiting since January 2005, some of whom were attending Frontier hospital. 

TAC asked Mrs Makwedini if in future she can give a breakdown of people on waiting lists and why they were waiting to ensure that there are legitimate reasons for people waiting and not because the hospitals were not moving with the necessary urgency. 

Mrs Makwedini said she had this information and would supply it to TAC by Friday 29th July. We still await the information.

Fears about resistance

The MEC mentioned that his worst fear was that since Eastern Cape is rural and most people are not educated, people would not understand how to take treatment and would default, which would lead to a  “Tsunami of resistance”.

TAC responded that that is why it is insisting on community participation, why it has scaled up its social mobilisation and its treatment literacy programme.

The TAC delegation asked if the department would consider a formal way of working with the organisation on aspects of treatment literacy.

The MEC said that a relationship with TAC was not a provincial decision but would have to be a decision by National government.

Mrs Makwedini stated that TAC had been assisting with treatment literacy training and patient education and that these should continue.

TAC stressed that it would expect a plan to be put in place to attempt to avoid the Tsunami of resistance as predicted by the MEC, that if we did not make a plan, then we will have failed on our mandate and will be failing the people of Eastern Cape because we knew something had to be done to warn them about resistance and we didn’t do it.

Problems with resistance will be a result of ignorance; therefore, treatment literacy is imperative.

To contribute to building treatment literacy in communities, TAC undertakes to

· Assist with training of various groups in the health care chain, including counsellors, home based carers, community health workers, traditional health practitioners and others

· That in doing that, it will 

· Target particularly rural areas and communities around the treatment sites

· Explore with the department whether it would consider evaluating the training it gives and if it is in line with the requirements of the department,  accredit the training 

· Providing someone to sit in on training to ensure quality

Regarding Chris Hani District and Frontier hospital

We have been informed of the following developments by Mr Mosia and Mrs Makwedini:

There are currently 415 patients ART in the district.

Regarding this, we await the breakdown from Mrs Makwedini as promised on July 26th. As we said at the march, it is unfortunate that this information was not given to us when asked. It is unfortunate that unnecessary tension arose between TAC and Frontier Hospital management  over a matter which could have been resolved with open communication and mutual respect. 

We welcome that the number of people on treatment is higher than was first reported (192). We note also the efforts being made to hire additional health care staff to resolve the human resource burden on the hospital. It is unfortunate that a year after the hospital was accredited this is only being done.

It is our view that 415 remains too low, against the department’s own expressed need in the Chris Hani District, which last year, the department estimated at more than 2000 people. When addressing the 2000 delegates at Frontier on July 26th, both Mr Mosia and Mrs Makwedini committed to ensure that the numbers are increased.  

Communication

It was unfortunate for us that TAC was being interpreted by government spokespeople as unreasonable and had taken an approach of non-engagement. 

The record of meetings we have had with the department and frontier hospital management and letters of correspondence from our side will refute this view. 

Equally unfortunate is that Mr Mosia would say that he “does not work for TAC”. It is our understanding that government officials work for the community and citizens of South Africa. That the community comprises of individuals and groups, of which TAC and its members who live with HIV is part. TAC commits to continuing its respectful engagement and ask that Mr Mosia personally facilitates communication with the ARV manager Mrs Zepe, who has mostly been uncommunicative. 

However we welcome:

1. the undertaking by Mr Mosia that a Community Forum comprised of “HIV concerned groups including TAC” will be set up where Frontier Hospital management will on a monthly basis report the progress and challenges,

2. that the management issues pointed out in our memorandum of 12th July will be resolved,

3. that posts were advertised on 18th July,

4. that 4 new hospitals have been accredited to start ART on August 1st and that this should ease the burden of care on Frontier.

We have stated our intention to expand treatment literacy and community mobilisation for prevention, care and treatment in and around Frontier Hospital and to assist with support needed for treatment users.

We will be communicating with the four newly accredited sites to ensure that we assist where we can.

We appreciate the intervention of the provincial department, particularly the MEC, Director of HIV/AIDS and others in the department to resolve the matter in Queenstown. We urge the MEC and all in the department to assist in making sure that commitments made are fulfilled to avoid further disagreements. 

On the issue of Human Resources, TAC will request a meeting o get indepth insight into the provinces Human Resources Plan for Health.

We commit to ensuring that the MEC is kept informed of both progress and challenges from our side. 

[ENDS]



